To: Rt Hon Jacqui Smith, MP

Secretary of State for the Home Office

3rd Floor, Peel Buildings

2 Marsham Street

London

SW1P 4DF

Fax: 020 8760 3132
Emails:

UKBApublicenquiries@UKBA.gsi.gov.uk

"CIT - Treat Official" <CITTO@homeoffice.gsi.gov.uk>
Dear Home Secretary,

RE: Helen Amareyon Laolu-Balogun & children
Home Office ref: B1221764/ B1191818
I am familiar with the case of Helen Amareyon Laolu-Balogun and her 6 children currently detained in Yarl’s Wood IRC, with removal directions set for tomorrow Tuesday 13th January 2009 on British Airways Flight BA75 from Heathrow Airport at 10:30hrs to Lagos.
They came to the UK for a business visit as a family in 2003. The husband abandoned the family in the UK in 2004 and the couple have since divorced. Helen claimed asylum for herself and her children in 2005 to seek protection from the abusive and cruel treatment meted out over nearly thirteen years by her husband as well as his involvement with traditional medicine, juju and other occult practices he subjected the children to.

Immigration Judges have doubted Helen's credibility due to her non-disclosure of details that she considered unwise to speak of in front of her children.  Assumptions made on that occasion have prejudiced further judgments.

Helen is an honest, hard working and skilled individual. They are well known in the community as individuals with high moral values, honesty and reliable characteristics. The genuineness of their claim has been obvious to those who know them well and demonstrated to be so by the submission of evidence and support letters over the past few years.

One of the children, Emmanuel, suffers from sickle cell disease and requires continued monitoring, advice and treatment of the Derriford Hospital. Should he be removed to Nigeria without suitable anti-malarial therapy, he would be put at undue risk of malaria. Such an infection is a well-known risk factor for sickle cell crises and both such processes can be life-threatening.

Helen has sought medical advice on anti-malarial therapy after the initial removal planned for 21st November 2008 had been postponed. She was unable to meet the cost of the medication. The only medication that can be applied at this stage is Malarone, which does not give enough protection for anyone suffering from sickle cell.

The children have all integrated in the local community and have been living in the UK for over 4 years. They  have excelled in their education and won awards and acknowledgments for their achievements.

Helen was invited to be a researcher in a University of Lancashire Community Engagement survey into accessing Mental Health services by the BME community.  She has served as a Volunteer for the refugee agencies in Plymouth for nearly two years and has gained the respect of communities in Wallington and Plymouth as a woman of warmth and integrity.  They are a valuable asset in the city and make a real contribution to our society.

We believe that the current Home Office policy of considering Nigeria as a "White Country" does not reflect the reality of cases like theirs and should they be removed, will cast them into an arena of fear where even in that large country, there will be no hiding from a man of influential means such as their father. His threats have deepened their need for protection.

It has taken this long for the family to feel safe and secure for the first time in their life.  It would be a crime to send them back to face inhuman and degrading treatment in their homeland.

I hope very much that you will stay the removal of the family and reconsider their case as I believe that they should be given every possible opportunity to continue their contribution to the Plymouth community.
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